Texas Historical Commission staff (AD), 12/29/2009, rev. 1/14/2010 27" x 42" Official Texas Historical Marker with post El Paso County (Job #09EP02) Subject WA, CY (Atlas) UTM: 13 364850 E 3522071N Location: El Paso, 5001 Fred Wilson

MESA WATER BOOSTING STATION

IN 1903, CHARLES R. MOREHEAD WON THE EL PASO MAYORAL RACE ON A PLATFORM THAT PROMISED AN ACCEPTABLE WATER SYSTEM FOR THE CITY. LATER THAT YEAR, THE INTERNATIONAL WATER COMPANY (IWC) BEGAN CONSTRUCTION OF A WATER WORKS ON THE MESA NORTH OF FORT BLISS TO TAP INTO THE HUECO BOLSON AQUIFER. AROUND 1904, IWC REPLACED THE COMPRESSOR WITH A NEW PUMP PLANT. THIS NEW MESA PUMP PLANT DREW WATER FROM THE MESA WELLS THAT WAS THEN STORED IN A ONE-MILLION-GALLON, IN-GROUND TANK. HOWEVER, IN ORDER TO MEET DEMAND, IWC PUMPED WATER AT A RATE THAT EXCEEDED REPLENISHMENT. THE CITY OF EL PASO PURCHASED THE IWC IN 1909 FOR \$927,000, BUT EVEN UNDER MUNICIPAL OWNERSHIP, THE PUMP PLANT COULD NOT MEET THE DEMAND FOR WATER.

BY THE LATE 1930s, THE CITY HAD BOTH EXPANDED THE MUNICIPAL WATER SYSTEM AND REVAMPED EXISTING FACILITIES IN ORDER TO MEET CONSTANTLY INCREASING DEMAND. BY 1937, THE CITY HAD BOTH A LOW-SERVICE DISTRICT SYSTEM FOR ELEVATIONS BELOW 3,850 FEET AND A HIGH-SERVICE DISTRICT SYSTEM FOR ELEVATIONS ABOVE 3,850 FEET; THE MESA PUMP PLANT WAS INCLUDED IN THE HIGH-SERVICE SYSTEM. THE CITY OF EL PASO DEPARTMENT OF WATER AND SEWAGE BUILT THE MESA WATER BOOSTING STATION IN 1938 TO REPLACE THE AGING MESA PUMP PLANT. CITY WATER DEPARTMENT SUPERINTENDENT ASHLEY GREEN CLASSEN DREW THE PLANS FOR THE FACILITY, WHICH INCLUDED SEVERAL TANKS, RESERVOIRS, SETTLING BASINS AND OTHER BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES. THE BOOSTING STATION REMAINS THE ONLY HISTORIC MUNICIPAL STRUCTURE IN EL PASO BUILT IN THE PUEBLO DECO STYLE. THE REINFORCED CONCRETE, ONE-STORY, RECTANGULAR-PLAN FACILITY FEATURES PROMINENT BUTTRESSES, STYLIZED TILE DESIGNS, LARGE CASEMENT WINDOWS AND STUCCO FINISHES.

> RECORDED TEXAS HISTORIC LANDMARK – 2009 MARKER IS PROPERTY OF THE STATE OF TEXAS

TEXAS HISTORICAL COMMISSION

RECORDED TEXAS HISTORIC LANDMARK MARKERS: 2009 Official Texas Historical Marker Sponsorship Application Form

Valid October 15, 2008 to January 15, 2009 only

This form constitutes a public request for the Texas Historical Commission (THC) to consider approval of an Official Texas Historical Marker for the topic noted in this application. The THC will review the request and make its determination based on rules and procedures of the program. Filing of the application for sponsorship is for the purpose of providing basic information to be used in the evaluation process. The final determination of eligibility and therefore approval for a state marker will be made by the THC. This form is to be used for Recorded Texas Historic Landmark (building marker) requests only. Please see separate forms for either Historic Texas Cemeteries or subject markers.

Proposed marker topic (official title will be determined by the THC): Mesa Water Boosting Station

County: El Paso

Town (nearest county town on current state highway map): El Paso, TX

Street address of marker site or directions from town noted above: 5001 Fred Wilson, El Paso, TX

Marker Coordinates:

If you know the location coordinates of the proposed marker site, enter them in one of the formats below: UTM Zone Easting Northing Lat: 31° 49' 34.69" N Long: 106° 25' 41.08" W (deg, min, sec or decimal degrees)

Otherwise, give a precise verbal description here (e.g. northwest corner of 3rd and Elm, or FM 1411, 2.6 miles east of McWhorter Creek):

NOTE: Recorded Texas Historic Landmark markers must be placed at the structure being marked.

Recorded Texas Historic Landmark markers definition: Recorded Texas Historic Landmark (RTHL) markers are awarded to structures deemed worthy of preservation for their historical associations and architectural significance. RTHL is a legal designation and comes with a measure of protection; it is the highest honor the state can bestow on a historic structure, and the designation is required for this type of marker. The RTHL designation becomes effective upon approval by the THC. Official Texas Historical Markers signify the RTHL designation, which comes only through application to and approval by the THC and must include public display of an Official Texas Historical Marker. Owners of RTHL-designated structures must give the THC 60 days written notice before any alterations are made to the exterior of the structure. RTHL status is a permanent designation and is not to be removed from the property in the event of a transfer of ownership. Only the THC can remove the designation or recall the marker. The marker must remain with the structure and may not be removed or displayed elsewhere until or unless the THC gives express approval in writing for such action. Once designated as RTHL, properties are subject to provisions of Texas Government Code, Section 442.006(f).

Criteria:

1. Age: Structures eligible for the RTHL designation and marker must be at least 50 years old.

- 2. **Historical significance:** Architectural significance alone is not enough to qualify a structure for the RTHL designation. It must have an equally significant historical association, and that association can come from an event that occurred at the site; through individuals who owned or lived on the property; or, in the case of bridges, industrial plants, schoolhouses and other non-residential properties, through documented significance to the larger community.
- 3. Architectural significance: Structures deemed architecturally significant are outstanding examples of architectural history through design, materials, structural type or construction methods. In all cases, eligible architectural properties must display integrity; that is, the structure should be in a good state of repair, maintain its appearance from its period of significance and be considered an exemplary model of preservation. Architectural significance is often best determined by the relevance of the property to broader contexts, including geography. Any changes over the years should be compatible with original design and reflect compliance with accepted preservation practices, e.g., the *Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation*.
- 4. **Good state of repair:** Structures not considered by the THC to be in a good state of repair are ineligible for RTHL designation. The THC reserves the sole right to make that determination relative to eligibility for RTHL markers.

Special National Register considerations for RTHL marker applications: If a structure has been individually listed in the National Register of Historic Places (NRHP) under either Criterion A or B **and** Criterion C (Architecture), the historical text compiled as part of the National Register nomination process may be submitted as part of the marker process, provided it includes the required reference notes and other documentation. Acceptance of the National Register information for the purposes of the marker process will be up to the sole determination of the THC. Listing in the NRHP does not guarantee approval for an RTHL marker. See the THC web site at <u>http://www.thc.state.tx.us/markerdesigs/madnrcrit.html</u> for National Register criteria.

 \boxtimes Check this box if the property is individually listed in the NRHP.

APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS

Any individual, group or county historical commission (CHC) may apply to the THC to request an Official Texas Historical Marker for what it deems a worthy topic. Only complete marker applications that contain all the required elements and are submitted online as required can be accepted or processed by the THC (for RTHL markers, the required elements are: sponsorship application form; narrative history; documentation; legal description of the property; site plan; floorplan; historic photograph; and current photographs clearly showing each side of the structure).

- Completed applications must be duly reviewed, verified and approved by the county historical commission (CHC) in the county in which the marker will be placed.
- The sponsorship application form, narrative history and documentation must be submitted as Microsoft Word or Word-compatible documents and sent via email attachments to the THC by no later than January 15, 2008.
- Required font style and type size are a Times variant and 12-point.
- Narrative histories must be typed in a double-spaced (or 1.5-spaced) format and include separate sections on context, overview, significance and documentation.
- The narrative history must include documentation in the form of reference notes, which can be either footnotes or endnotes. Documentation associated with applications should be broad-based and demonstrate a survey of all available resources, both primary and secondary.
- Upon notification of the successful preliminary review of required elements by the THC, a nonrefundable application fee of \$100 is required. The fee shall be submitted to the THC within ten working days of application receipt notification.

APPROVAL BY COUNTY HISTORICAL COMMISSION

The duly appointed marker representative (chair or marker chair) noted below for the county historical commission will be the sole contact with the THC for this marker application. To ensure accuracy, consistency and efficiency, all information from and to the THC relative to the application—and throughout the review and production processes—will be via direct communication with the CHC representative. All other inquiries (calls, emails, letters) to the THC will be referred to the CHC representative for response. By filling out the information below and filing the application with the THC, the CHC representative is providing the THC with notice that the application and documentation have been reviewed and verified by the CHC and that the material meets all current requirements of the Official Texas Historical Marker program.

As chair or duly appointed marker chair, I certify the following:

Representatives of the CHC have met or talked with the potential marker sponsor and discussed the marker program policies as outlined on the THC web site. CHC members have reviewed the history and documentation for accuracy and made corrections or notes as necessary. It is the determination of the CHC that the topic, history and documentation meet criteria for eligibility.

CHC comments or concerns about this application, if any: None

Name of CHC contact (chair or marker chair): Will E. DeBusk (Marker Chair)

Mailing address: 3301 Gabel Ave. City, Zip: El Paso, TX 79904

Daytime phone (with area code): (915) 755-5052 Email address (required) willdebusk@gmail.com

PERMISSION OF PROPERTY OWNER FOR MARKER PLACEMENT

Property owner: Edmund G. Archuleta, President/CEO

Address: 1154 Hawkins City, state, zip: El Paso, TX 79925

Phone: (915) 594-5501 Email address: earchuleta@epwu.org

Legal Description of the property (metes and bounds, lot and block, etc.): Beginning at Point 1 (Zone 13 364742.802630 Easting, 3522062.868760 Northing), the southwest corner of the Mesa Water Booster Station tract (hereinafter referred to as the tract); thence northerly approximately 641.9 feet to Point 2 (364738.915816 Easting, 3522257.209460 Northing), the northwest corner of the tract; thence easterly approximately 22.8 feet to Point 3 (364745.578925 Easting, 3522256.098940 Northing); thence southeasterly approximately 60.06 feet to Point 4 (364760.015663 Easting, 3522244.993760 Northing); thence easterly approximately 394.4 feet to Point 5 (364879.951639 Easting, 3522244.438500 Northing), the northeast corner of the tract; thence southerly approximately 590.26 feet to Point 6 (364880.506899 Easting, 3522064.534540 Northing), the southeast corner of the tract; thence westerly, parallel with Fred Wilson Avenue, approximately 226.68 feet to Point 7 (364811.813000 Easting, 3522065.000000 Northing), a gate post; thence continuing westerly, parallel with Fred Wilson Avenue, approximately 130.9 feet to Point 8 (364759.625000 Easting, 3522062.750000 Northing), a gate post; thence westerly, parallel with Fred Wilson Avenue, approximately 130.9 feet to Point 8 (364759.625000 Easting, 3522062.750000 Northing), a gate post; thence westerly, parallel with Fred Wilson Avenue, approximately 57.4 feet to Point 1, the place of beginning.

Upon receipt of the application, the THC will provide the owner with a letter that outlines the legal responsibility of ownership under the Recorded Texas Historic Landmark statute. The letter must be signed by the owner and returned to the THC before the evaluation can be completed.

NOTE: The property owner will not receive any additional copies of correspondence from the THC. All other correspondence—notice of receipt, request for additional information, payment notice, inscription, shipping notice, etc.—will be sent via email to the CHC representative, who is encouraged to share the information with all interested parties as necessary. Given the large volume of applications processed annually and the need for centralized communication, all inquiries about applications in process will be referred to the CHC for response. The CHC is the sole liaison to the THC on all marker application matters.

SPONSORSHIP PAYMENT INFORMATION

Prospective sponsors please note the following:

- Payment must be received in full within 45 days of the official approval notice and must be accompanied by the THC payment form. The THC is unable to process partial payments or to delay payment due to processing procedures of the sponsor. Applications not paid in the time frame required may, at the sole discretion of the THC, be cancelled or postponed.
- Payment does not constitute ownership of a marker; Recorded Texas Historic Landmark markers and other Official Texas Historical Markers are the property of the State of Texas.
- If, at any time during the marker process, sponsorship is withdrawn, a refund can be processed, but the THC will retain the application fee of \$100.
- The Official Texas Historical Marker Program provides no means of recognizing sponsors or property owners through marker text, incising or supplemental plaques.

Marker sponsor (may be individual or organization): El Paso County Historical Commission

Contact person (if applicable): Will DeBusk

Mailing address: 3301 Gabel Ave. City, zip: El Paso, TX 79904

Email address (required): willdebusk@gmail.com Phone: (915) 755-5052

SHIPPING INSTRUCTIONS

In order to facilitate delivery of the marker, neither post office box numbers nor rural route numbers can be accepted. To avoid additional shipping charges or delays, use a business street address (open 8 a.m.—5 p.m., Monday through Friday).

Name: Will DeBusk

Street address: 3301 Gabel Ave. City, zip: El Paso, TX 79904

Daytime phone (required): (915) 755-5052 **Email** (required): willdebusk@gmail.com

TYPE AND SIZE OF RECORDED TEXAS HISTORIC LANDMARK MARKERS

As part of its review process, the THC will determine the appropriate size marker and provide options, if any, for the approved topic based on its own review criteria, including, but not exclusive of, historical significance, replication of information in other THC markers, relevance to the Statewide Preservation Plan and the amount of available documented information provided in the application narrative. In making its determination, however, the THC will also take into account the preference of the CHC, as noted below.

The sponsor/CHC prefers the following size marker: $\boxed{27" \times 42"}$ RTHL marker with post (\$1500)

27" X 42" RTHL marker without post* (\$1500)

18" x 28" RTHL marker with post (\$1000)

18" x 28" RTHL marker without post* (\$1000)

RTHL medallion and 16" x 12" plaque with post (\$750)

RTHL medallion and 16" x 12" plaque without post* (\$750)

*For an RTHL marker without post, indicate to what surface material it will be mounted:

wood

____ masonry

metal

_____ other (specify)

SUBMITTING THE APPLICATION (via email required)

When the CHC has determined the application is complete, the history has been verified and the topic meets the requirements of the Official Texas Historical Marker Program, the materials should be forwarded to the THC via email at the following address: <u>markerapplication@thc.state.tx.us</u>.

- The CHC or marker chair should send an email containing the following attachments (see attachment function under file menu or toolbox on your computer):
 - This application form
 - The narrative history (including documentation)
 - Legal description of the property
 - Detailed floor plan for each floor of the structure
 - Detailed site plan of the property
 - At least one historic photograph
 - Current photographs clearly showing each side of the structure

RECORDS RETENTION BY CHC: The CHC must retain hard copies of the application as well as an online version, at least for the duration of the marker process. The THC is not responsible for lost applications, for incomplete applications or for applications not properly filed according to the program requirements. For additional information about any aspect of the Official Texas Historical Marker Program, see the Markers page on the THC web site (http://www.thc.state.tx.us/markerdesigs/madmark.html).

MESA WATER BOOSTER STATION EL PASO, EL PASO COUNTY, TEXAS1

CONTEXT

People living in the El Paso area have always been concerned with water or, more precisely, the scarcity and complexity of distributing it in such an arid environment. Water and its availability but, even more so, lack thereof, has governed much of how this community developed. Steady settlement had about 5,000 people living on both sides of the Rio Grande in the El Paso area by the mid-eighteenth century, making it the largest population concentration on the northern Spanish frontier.2 In these early years, surface water drawn from the Rio Grande was the only known source of this vital resource. Native Americans baled water directly from the river's banks. They also dug pools or dammed the river, diverting it to their patches of corn and beans, creating an early irrigation system. Spaniards and Mexicans who came to the area later followed the native tradition.3 For agricultural purposes, these early settlers also redirected water from the river into *acequias*, or canals, to sustain their crops.4

Water from the Rio Grande was acceptable for agricultural practices, but not readily potable, so many attempted to collect both well and rain water for personal consumption. Referred to as the "Sandy Grandy," the river was very silty at the El Paso bend.5 Drinking water was sometimes filtered and settled with mustard or mashed prickly pear leaves, both of which caused suspended particles to coagulate and offered limited filtration.6 Others filtered water through a triangular volcanic stone, sometimes called a Mexican filter.7 An 1873 city ordinance banned dumping and bathing in canals to prevent infectious bacteria from infesting the water and to inhibit obstructions from clogging the system.8 The completion of Elephant Butte Dam in 1916 finally controlled the Rio Grande's erratic behavior and ensured El Paso area farmers

irrigation water, but did not satisfy local water needs for homes or businesses.9 Like surface water, well water proved unsatisfactory; it was hard and curdled soap.10 Many residents tried to catch water from gutters along the eaves of their homes to store in wood or metal cisterns.11 However, with an annual average rainfall of only 8 inches, reliable rainwater retrieval was dubious.12

Local population growth with attendant commercial and industrial expansion necessitated a more efficient water system in the late nineteenth century. In 1881, the city granted Charles R. Morehead, A. Tays, Edwin G. Manning, Benjamin Dejitan, and Ynocente Ochoa, a charter to organize the El Paso Water Company and build a water works.13 The company forfeited its franchise to Sylvester Watts, an investor and water engineer from St. Louis, in April 1882.14 The Watts Company completed the city's first water works by 1883.15 Low water pressure, leaky main lines, and dirty water plagued the company's efforts.16 Finding the water unacceptable, many El Pasoans purchased water from wagons that circulated through the city. This water was either imported from places like Deming, New Mexico, more than 100 miles away, or distilled at one of several local ice plants.17

Although they considered the water quality terrible, local voters rejected a municipal bond to buy the water works in 1889 and the system remained in private control.18 By 1893, the Watts Company had two pump stations for a population of about 12,000.19 Its first well, known as the Watts well, was a few hundred feet from the river, near Third Street.20 With the exception of two additional miles of pipe to serve about 18,000 people, municipal water infrastructure remained unchanged by 1898.21 By 1900, the city had about 24,000 residents and improvements to the water system included 32 wells.22 Two years later, more wells had been driven and the second pump station had been upgraded.23

Morehead won the 1903 El Paso mayoral race on a platform that promised constituents an acceptable water system.24 With his election, the city awarded a franchise to J. W. Davis, who transferred it to the International Water Company (IWC) on April 30, 1903. The IWC purchased the Watts Company's equipment and began construction of a water works on the mesa north of Fort Bliss to tap into Hueco Bolson, an unevenly shaped underground lake, or aquifer.25

Headed by Harwood J. Simmons, an engineer and general manager of the El Paso and Southwestern Railroad, the IWC maintained existing water facilities and reserved the downtown facility for emergencies until it would gradually be dismantled.26 The IWC successfully sunk several new wells on the mesa. Spaced one mile apart, the wells' precise arrangement was intended to prevent the nearby central airlift compressor from over-pumping the newly tapped source.27 In about 1904, the IWC replaced the compressor with a new pump plant to disperse water to the city's 33,000 occupants.28 The new Mesa Pump Plant drew water from the mesa wells that was stored in a 1-million-gallon, in-ground, earthen reservoir of the same vintage.29 The plant could now pump 2 million gallons a day from the reservoir through a cast-iron main line to the 25 miles of water pipes served as the distribution system. The new system reduced the amount of solids per gallon from 135 to 30 grains.30 To meet demand, however, the IWC pumped water at a rate that exceeded replenishment.31

Still, the IWC failed to meet user demands as the local population grew. The city council threatened to cancel the IWC's contract.32 *El Paso Times* proprietor Juan Hart formed the Municipal Water Works League in 1905 and pressed city leaders to either force the IWC to meet contractual obligations and supply El Paso with drinkable water or to create a municipal water system. The league supported a mayoral candidate who would advocate municipal purchase of the water company. He lost to the local Democratic party's well-organized machine, which

temporarily averted the struggle for municipal ownership of the water system.33

The City of El Paso, under fire from a series of unflattering articles published in the *El Paso Times*, finally purchased the IWC for \$927,000 in 1909.34 By this time, the downtown pump plant was used only for reserves, and was finally being dismantled. Fifteen wells were on the mesa to serve a population of approximately 45,000. The Mesa Pump Plant had four small buildings and the in-ground reservoir. Two new pump stations were also online elsewhere in the city.35

Municipal management, however, did not improve the situation. Under the direction of city council, the El Paso Department of Water and Sewage had limited powers and could neither set policy nor water rates through bond issues without the council's approval. Money collected from water rates went to other municipal projects instead of water supply and distribution improvements.36 Chief engineer at the Mesa Pump Plant, Ennis M. Nevins stated, "We drilled a well at a time, whenever we got enough money."37 Nevins came to El Paso sometime before 1930 as an electrical engineer for both the downtown City Water Works and the Mesa Pump Plant. He eventually became chief plant engineer at the downtown facility.38 As Nevins was fully aware, despite 44 wells in the Mesa field by 1917, 17 had been abandoned and the Watts well remained an important water source for maximum use days in the heat of summer (Figure 1). The remaining wells on the mesa and the plant itself were an expensive and inefficient system.39 To compensate, many industries bored private wells that abated their reliance on municipal water.40

In 1921, city council decided to overhaul the municipal water system. They appointed a three-member water board on January 26, composed of C. N. Bassett, L. M. Lawson, and Joseph B. Lippincott, to devise a plan for the next 30 years of the city's water needs.41 Lippincott had

been a water works engineer with the U.S. Reclamation Service until 1906 and later became assistant chief engineer of the Los Angeles Aqueduct. He developed an exhaustive study of El Paso's water system and, not surprisingly, determined that anticipated population growth necessitated more water infrastructure.42 With a population of 80,000, and that number projected to climb precipitously, upgrading the system became imperative.

After considerable study, Lippincott renounced the Mesa wells field. "The origin, volume and the annual contribution to this source is indefinite, unmeasurable and speculative."43 Only 25 to 50 percent of the annual average rainfall reached these underground water-bearing formations. The wells were burdened with contaminated water from the Rio Grande.44 Water was pumped from these wells at four times the amount of recharge.45 The Mesa wells field was the most expensive source of water in El Paso.46 He recommended retaining the Mesa Pump Plant only as a standby unit—valued particularly because the water quality was reasonably good—but otherwise discontinuing its use and concentrating on water retrieval from the Rio Grande.47 Lippincott's advice regarding the Mesa Pump Plant was ignored for years.

By the late 1930s, the City of El Paso had both expanded the municipal water system and revamped existing facilities to meet constantly increasing demand. Water was needed for home, business, and industrial uses, as well as for municipal landscaping and city beautification projects.48 By 1937, the city had both a low-service, or downtown, district system for elevations below 3,850 feet and a high-service district system for elevations above 3,850 feet. Eleven wells supplied water for the low-service district. These wells were scattered throughout the city at Montana Field, East Second Street and South Cotton Avenue, Pera Street, South Campbell Street, North Lee Street and Magoffin Avenue, San Antonio and South Walnut Streets, and the Mesa Pump Plant. The surplus from each of these wells went to one of three concrete reservoirs.

Two of these reservoirs were at the North El Paso and West Cliff Streets location, formerly known as pump station number one, and later known as the Sunset Heights Booster Station. The third reservoir was at the Davis Water Booster Station at Indiana and San Diego Streets. A new reservoir was opening at the end of North Brown Street that would be incorporated into the low-service district.49

The high-service district system included the four booster stations, the Mesa Pump Plant, Sunset Heights Water Booster Station, and Davis Water Booster Station, and the Memphis Street Water Booster Station at Memphis and Nashville Streets. The stations at Mesa, Memphis Street, and Davis each boosted water to the Summit Place Reservoir and the Thomason Reservoir. The high-service district also included Woods Reservoir, the West High Line Reservoir, also known as Crazy Cat Tank, and the East High Line, also known as Jackson Reservoir. The Mesa Pump Plant was intended for emergencies, as Lippincott had recommended years earlier, and had two concrete reservoirs with a combined capacity of 1.4 million gallons. The municipal water system had about 138 miles of main lines and 685 triple hydrants. Average daily consumption, by 1937, had swelled to 8.5 million gallons and average water pressure was 90 pounds per square inch in the city's business district.50 The following year, construction of the Mesa Water Booster Station further expanded local municipal water infrastructure in an effort to meet increased demand.

Although the City of El Paso had improved water infrastructure, it still struggled with its administration by mid-century. Under the control of municipal management, the city reorganized the water department in 1952. The City of El Paso, Water Utilities, Public Service Board was created to establish water and sewer operations policy and to direct the related finances. Its stated purpose, to "operate and manage the system with the same freedom and in the same manner as

are ordinances enjoyed by the board of directors of a private corporation," intimates that the Public Service Board can vigorously pursue policies much as a corporate entrepreneur would.51 Today, the Public Service Board administers the city's water and wastewater system for a population of about 610,000.

OVERVIEW

To improve the overtaxed municipal water system, local officials continued to pursue Hueco Bolson as a source despite Lippincott's recommendations years earlier. The City of El Paso Department of Water and Sewage built the Mesa Water Booster Station in 1938 to replace the aging Mesa Pump Plant. City water department superintendent Ashley Green Classen (1903– 1979), a registered civil engineer, designed and prepared drawings for the facility.52 Classen's tenure in the superintendent's position was brief, yet essential to improving El Paso's municipal water system. Using then-modern technology, his design drew water from the Mesa wells field more effectively than Lippincott could have anticipated years earlier.53

In 1930, Classen he was 26 years old, living in Austin, Texas, and a civil engineer for a manufacturing firm.54 Classen likely moved to El Paso in 1936 or 1937.55 He formed a private consulting firm in about 1943, and later returned to public service, completing two terms as an alderman-at-large for the City of El Paso from 1963 to 1967. He was mayor for just less than a month, during March 1969, when elected to fill the unexpired term of Judson Williams.56

By including colorful, stylized tiles on Mesa Water Booster Station, Classen catapulted what would otherwise have been a plain, if modernistic, design to the more-refined Pueblo Deco style. It was and remains the only El Paso municipal facility known to have been of Pueblo Deco design. Classen's plans for the facility were very particular (Figure 2). He detailed stylized motifs and chamfered edges for the buttresses, specified the size and Nile-green and black colors of the glazed ceramic tiles, and designed simulated *canales*—a cast-iron-pipe weep in each bay on the rear façade—to drain water from the roof. He specified steel-grill doors for the front and rear entrances. Classen wanted a "California" texture for the white stucco exterior and a plain sand finish for the interior walls, painted with two coats of a color chosen at the city's discretion. The contractor laid most of the water lines using sizes and materials Classen specified; the City of El Paso would install the remaining lines.57 Despite their very utilitarian function, Classen designed the settling basins to modestly echo Pueblo Deco design. Their rectilinear shape, horizontal massing, concrete construction, and stucco finish mimic that of the main building, as do their beveled-top perimeters and chamfered edges.

Exclusive to the American Southwest, Pueblo Deco was a fusion of Art Deco and Pueblo Revival architectural styles. Abstracted elements of familiar classical columns, pediments, and friezes were the foundation for distinctively modern Art Deco ornaments—triangles, zigzags, chevrons, ziggurats, rounded shapes, animals, or plants.58 Strict geometric forms were emblematic of spare economic conditions in the 1930s and abstract ornamentation replaced extravagant designs common to the previous decade.59 This economy of design emphasized practicality and many Art Deco buildings had decorative embellishment on their front façades, but remaining sides were often bare of ornament to save money and conserve materials.60

In the two-decade pause between world wars, architects and builders revived regional architectural traditions.61 The use of indigenous forms and manipulated cultural symbols resonated with different native and ethnic groups.62 Native American images, especially in the American Southwest, symbolized a purely American identity and became an aesthetic antidote to the hurried pace of industrialization and standardization in the region.63 Architects had

experimented with Peruvian, pre-Columbian, Central American, Mexican, Mayan, and Aztec detailing as early as 1900.64 Pueblo Revival design, indigenous to the American Southwest, drew from Native American influences to pair regional, exotic cultures with modern residential, commercial, and institutional building forms.65 Coined as Pueblo Revival or Spanish Colonial Revival, these designs combined facets of adobe or stucco-clad Native American pueblos with flat-roofed Spanish colonial buildings.66 Early examples were in California, but Pueblo and Spanish Colonial Revival became most popular in Arizona, New Mexico, and West Texas.67

Fusing these regional traditions with Art Deco design produced an idiosyncratic architectural style.68 Although Art Deco often utilized color, Pueblo Deco did so with greater enthusiasm. Patterns, shapes, and textures of Native American jewelry, textiles, pottery or baskets often inspired Pueblo Deco design.69 Despite the devotion of its advocates, Pueblo Deco architecture remained relatively uncommon and few examples survive.70

Although the smallest of the resources at the Mesa Water Booster Station, the one-story main building best represents Pueblo Deco design at the facility (Figure 3). The building is set back from and facing Fred Wilson Avenue with massive reinforced concrete walls forming its rectangular plan. The building is clad with painted "California" texture stucco. Six, large stylized buttresses, each with inlaid glazed ceramic tiles, define the primary (south) façade. Flush with the stucco exterior of each buttress are square green tiles in a long, vertical column. Smaller, square, black and green tiles alternate like a checkerboard and line each side of these columns; atop and below the main column are more tiles in a stepped pattern. A shallow-sloped shed roof of reinforced concrete slants slightly toward the building's rear (north) façade behind a generous parapet. Three equidistant galvanized metal ventilators are on the roof.71

The slightly projecting central bay has a paired-door entrance with a transom above. The

modern metal doors hide original steel-grill doors hinged inside the frame-less doorway. The grills have large horizontal bars that brace pickets. Design drawings indicate the original exterior doors were to have two panels, with glazing in the larger top panel; however, now all are of solid construction. Centered above the doorway is a light fixture that does not function and, above it, a no-trespassing sign stating the Mesa Plant is the property of the City of El Paso, Texas, but otherwise illegible. Flanking the central bay are two, symmetrically placed identical bays, each with a central, metal-sash window.72

The side (east and west) façades of the main building each have two bays that repeat the primary façade's alternating opening-and-buttress pattern. Like the primary façade, the side façades each have three stylized buttresses bearing the same pattern of decorative ceramic tiles. The west façade's two windows are identical to those on the primary façade and remain functional, but were painted (Figure 4). The east façade has a window, also identical to those on the primary façade, on its southern side and a single metal door with a metal light fixture above on its northern side (Figure 5).

The more-modest five-bay rear (north) façade echoes the primary façade's fenestration pattern, but does not have buttresses (Figure 6). The central bay has a centered, single, metal door with no transom. Like the primary entrance, this door is of solid construction and hides the original steel-grill door hinged inside the frame-less doorway. The grills have large horizontal bars that brace pickets. A metal light fixture is above the doorway. Windows identical to those on the primary façade are similarly placed and also functional. Although the rear façade lacks decoration the other three sides bear, it is the only one with simulated *canales* of cast-iron-pipe weeps to drain water from the roof.

The two-room main building houses contemporaneous pump equipment. On either side

of the primary entrance are two very small broom closets, each with a single, skinny, milled wood door. A thick concrete floor supports the equipment inside. An 8-foot-deep pipe gallery is beneath the floor. Metal panels built into the floor provide access to equipment for maintenance. Low- and high-pressure lines run inside the building connect to the settling basins.73

Classen had Allis-Chalmers and Worthington pump equipment installed to boost water pressure into the distribution system (Figure 7). The equipment included an electric centrifugal pump with a capacity of 800 gallons per minute, a Hamilton-Corliss compound, duplex, steam pump with a capacity of 4,000 gallons per minute, and a Prescott duplex, steam pump with a capacity of 2,250 gallons per minute. Three Aldrich triplex pumps, each with a capacity of 1,400 gallons per minute, also pumped water into the system.74

Cast-iron pipes connect the main building with two settling basins, which subtly replicate the Pueblo Deco design elements of the main building (Figures 8 and 9). The basins filter very fine particles of sediment from water by means of gravity.75 The east-most settling basin is aligned with and about 20 feet north of the main building; immediately parallel, and to the west, is its twin. Classen's design documents show only the easterly settling basin; the other is identical in construction and probably built at the same time, but was certainly constructed before 1942.76 Their rectilinear shape, horizontal massing, concrete construction, and stucco finish emulate that of the main building. With great restraint their beveled-top perimeters and chamfered edges reference Pueblo Deco detailing.

The settling basins are very large, concrete structures about six feet above grade level and each holds up to 250,000 gallons of water. Their nearly flat covers are slightly pitched with a central ridge along their longer dimension that splits to reach each corner in a gentle slope. Six covered hatches of galvanized metal, regularly spaced, protrude slightly along each cover. An under-drain tile system beneath the settling basins is of salt-glazed, vitrified clay tile laid with open joints. Under the tile network is backfill of crushed limestone or other gravel. The drain lines connect with one of two under-drain sumps placed at one corner of each basin.77

The ca. 1904 receiving reservoir was initially associated with the contemporaneous Mesa Pump Plant (Figure 10). This large, round, in-ground, earthen reservoir may have originally been open, but by mid-century, it had a concrete cover with several protruding, round, vents. It stores up to 1.3 million gallons of water. A metal chain-link fence surrounds the structure.78

Historically, the facility had several resources that are no longer extant. A 1936 aerial photograph shows the earlier-constructed Mesa Pump Plant site and locations of several resources (Figure 11).79 A 1935 drawing attributed to the City of El Paso's Engineering Department is likely of the ca. 1904 pump plant, which was demolished sometime between 1938 and 1952, and probably earlier than later as, by 1942, Classen's plans had largely been carried out (Figures 12 and 13).80 The majority of wells in the Mesa field have been destroyed; as late as 1980, only nine wells remained.81 A few of these are nearby, but not inside the perimeter of the subject property. A metal-clad warehouse and machine shop that Classen designed had been added to the station in 1941, but was demolished recently.82 An El Paso and Southwestern Railroad spur swung southeasterly from the main line and then traversed, from east to west, just north of the settling basins, just south of the warehouse and machine shop, and wedged between and past two buildings at the far west edge of the facility.83 The tracks were removed, probably in the 1990s, and only a faint outline of the route remains.84 A superintendent's house was on the property by 1921.85 It is unclear if the superintendent's house and a caretaker's house, east of the main building by mid-century, were one and the same; their depiction as building footprints on various site plans do not appear to have been in the same location.86 A caretaker's

house, first noted in 1952, was extant until at least 1995, but had been demolished by 2005; only a concrete slab remains to mark its location.87 That this house's foundation was concrete slab suggests a mid-century or even a post-World War II construction date. A second concrete reservoir with a capacity of 400,000 gallons was no longer in use by 1952, and has since been filled (Figure 14). Also by that time, two in-ground, round concrete tanks and one buried, square concrete tank were no longer in use (see Figure 14). A concrete warehouse for well rig, truck, and other equipment and a transfer yard still remained in use at that time, although there are no other additional descriptors of their appearances (see Figure 14).88 The City of El Paso introduced a row of mulberry trees along the west and south perimeters of the Mesa Water Booster Station property, likely in the 1950s or 1960s when they had become popular shade trees and the fruitless variety was relatively resistant to drought or, at the latest, sometime before 1974.89 This foliage provided a protective barrier separating the main building, settling basins, and caretaker's house from pedestrian and vehicular traffic along Fred Wilson Avenue. Some of the west-perimeter trees remain extant, but the trees along the south perimeter were removed sometime after 1988.90

Today, the Mesa Water Booster Station encompasses approximately 6.25 acres that is within a larger land parcel the City of El Paso, Water Utilities, Public Service Board, owns. The original parcel was substantially larger and appears to have included much of Block 81, Section 17, Township 2, Texas and Pacific Railroad Survey. By the mid-twentieth century, portions of the original parcel had been subdivided, but the city water works still owned at least two land parcels out of Section 17, one that was 55.1 acres and one that was 29.4 acres (see Figure 13). Classen depicted these land parcels and further partitioned the 29.4-acre tract into a 20.13-acre tract and a 9.27-acre tract. He noted the 9.27-acre tract to be the site of the Mesa Pump Plant,

which he measured as approximately 575 feet by 700 feet (see Figure 13). The 6.25-acre tract has the same south, north, and west boundaries as the 9.27-acre tract Classen considered part of the facility.91 The east boundary, however, is more westerly than that Classen defined to accommodate those portions of the tract that retain the majority of extant historic resources that have historically been associated with local water collection and distribution.

SIGNIFICANCE

The Mesa Water Booster Station retains its architectural and historical integrity. The resources remain in their original locations and are tangible evidence of activities that shaped the facility's very specific use for the period of significance, ca. 1904–1959 (Figure 15). The 50-year guideline establishes the cut-off year of 1959 since the facility still functions, though only in an emergency capacity. The main building and settling basins, constructed contemporaneously, incorporated the ca. 1904 reservoir, thereby linking the older system with its newer counterpart, an innovative use of previously developed infrastructure on the property. The resources articulate integrity of architectural design evidenced by both the physical plant's intact layout and the presence of Pueblo Deco architectural influences. The facility is representative of municipal water systems technology built during this period. Its construction addressed substantial population growth in El Paso with engineering and technological improvements for local water collection and distribution, indicating its associative significance.

Although no historic photographs specific to the property were discovered, historic drawings, aerial photographs and maps, compared with modern materials, provide a reasonable basis for describing the property's evolution and integrity.92 These reveal that the parcel on which the booster station is situated has been slowly sliced into a smaller tract. More noticeable is that numerous historic components are no longer extant and nonhistoric components have been

introduced. A modern chain-link fence surrounds the main building and settling basins and another surrounds the reservoir. Two modern metal structures protect equipment. Although neither structure is part of the historic configuration of the property, each is so unobtrusive that they do not detract from the historical and architectural integrity of either the complex or its constituent parts. The booster station is visually and physically separated from most of the wells that once supplied it with water. In most instances they are capped or severely altered, negating their integrity. Still, much of the landscape remains intact, which is evident in the topography, vegetation, and views to and from the facility.

In conclusion, the 1938 Mesa Water Booster Station was constructed to address municipal water needs in El Paso. It utilized engineering and technological requirements to distribute water to people for domestic, commercial, industrial, and institutional needs. The main building is an excellent and rare example of Pueblo Deco architecture applied to a municipal facility and the settling basins modestly echo this design. The ca. 1904 reservoir links these resources to El Paso's earlier tumultuous municipal water history.

¹ This application is the result of research accumulated for a proposed roadway project that the Texas Department of Transportation, El Paso District, initiated, and numerous people deserve credit for participation, research, authorship, and review of several historic resources studies reports that generated information about the Mesa Water Booster Station. The most important of these was a National Register of Historic Places nomination that the Texas Department of Transportation, Environmental Affairs Divisions, Cultural Resources Management Section, Historical Studies Branch funded, which included substantial additional research at the Border Heritage Center of the El Paso Public Library, El Paso County Historical Society, C. L. Sonnichsen Special Collections Department at the University of Texas El Paso, City of El Paso Archives and Records Center, and El Paso County Records Management, and City of El Paso, Water Utilities, Public Service Board. Important contributions came from these studies: Stephanie Katauskas and Laura Caffrey, with Amy E. Dase, Ralph Newlan, and H. Gregory Quinn, Mesa Water Boosting Station National Register of Historic Places Nomination (Austin, Texas Historical Commission, [2009]); Lannie Ethridge Kittrell, Summer Chandler, Celine Finney, Stephanie Katauskas, and Amy E. Dase, Historic Resources Studies for Inner Loop Corridor from U.S. Highway 54 at Fred Wilson Avenue to State Highway Loop 375, El Paso, El Paso County, Texas, Letter Report 731 (Austin: Prewitt and Associates, Inc., 2006); Sue

Winton Moss, *State Highway 20 (Mesa Street) Historic Studies Report* (Austin: Sue Winton Moss, 2005); Felicia Santiago, delineator, Mesa Water Boosting Station, Historic American Engineering Record (Denver, U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service [2008]); Steven Skeele, Kim Johnson, and Amy E. Dase, with assistance from Stephanie Katauskas and Summer Chandler, *Net Benefit Section 4(f) Evaluation for the Inner Loop Project, from U.S. Highway 54 to Loop 375, El Paso, El Paso County, Texas* (Austin: Blanton & Associates, Inc., for Kellogg, Brown and Root, Inc., and Prewitt and Associates, Inc., 2007); Federal Highway Administration, Texas Department of Transportation, Texas Historical Commission, and City of El Paso, Water Utilities, Public Service Board, Memorandum of Agreement Between the Federal Highway Administration, Texas Department of Transportation, Texas State Historic Preservation Officer, and the City of El Paso[, Water Utilities,] Public Service Board Regarding the Historic Mesa [Water] Boosting Station Property Along the Proposed Inner Loop Corridor Project, El Paso, Cultural Resources Management Section, Historical Studies Branch, 2006).

² W. H. Timmons, "El Paso, Texas" (*The Handbook of Texas Online*, accessed January 19, 2007).

³ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso: Stories About Early El Paso, interview with Kate Ball, daughter of Ernest Krause (El Paso, El Paso County Historical Society files, n.d.).

⁴ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Harriot Howze Jones, ed., *El Paso: A Centennial Portrait* (El Paso: Superior Printing for the El Paso Historical Society, 1972), 1; Douglas Rittman, El Paso Water Story (El Paso, City of El Paso, n.d., files of Eric Bangs), 1.

⁵ Jones, *El Paso*, 1.

⁶ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Knud Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 1881–1910 (El Paso, University of Texas at El Paso, English paper, 1969; El Paso, City of El Paso, files of Eric Bangs), 2.

⁷ Patricia Haesly Worthington, "An Oasis in the Desert: Landscaping at the Magoffin Home State Historic Site," *Password* 46 (2001):117.

⁸ John Middagh, *Frontier Newspaper: The El Paso Times* (El Paso: Texas Western Press, 1958), 116; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 2.

⁹ Jones, *El Paso*, 1; W. H. Timmons, *El Paso: A Borderlands History* (El Paso: The University of Texas at El Paso Press, 1990), 270.

¹⁰ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Worthington, "An Oasis in the Desert," 117.

¹¹ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso.

¹² Ashley G. Classen, Physical and Legal Aspects of the Underground Water Situation in Texas with Particular Respect to Arid and Semi Arid Sections, paper presented at Texas Planning Board Ground Water Studies Conference, Austin (Austin, Texas State Library and Archives, 1938).

¹³ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Nancy Hamilton, "Charles Robert Morehead" (*The Handbook of Texas Online*, accessed August 28, 2008); Frank W. Johnson, Eugene Campbell Barker, ed., with assistance from Ernest William Winkler, *A History of Texas and Texans*, Volume III (Chicago: American Historical Society, 1914), 1,288; Rittman, El Paso Water Story, 1; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 3. ¹⁴ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Hamilton, "Charles Robert Morehead"; Middagh, *Frontier Newspaper*, 116; Rittman, El Paso Water Story, 1; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 3.

¹⁵ Sanborn Map and Publishing Company, Limited, *El Paso, Texas* (New York: Sanborn Map and Publishing Company, Limited, 1883), 1.

¹⁶ Christopher M. Wallace, *Water Out of the Desert* (El Paso: Texas Western Press, 1969), 21.
 ¹⁷ Joseph B. Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies Present Condition and

Proposed Improvements of El Paso City Water Works" (City of El Paso El Paso, City Water Board, 1921; El Paso, City of El Paso, files of Eric Bangs), 10; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 9; Worthington, "An Oasis in the Desert," 117.

¹⁸ Middaugh, Frontier Newspaper, 119.

¹⁹ Sanborn-Perris Map Company, Limited, *El Paso, Texas, including Juarez, Mexico* (New York: Sanborn-Perris Map Company, Limited, 1893), 1–2.

²⁰ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 9, 39; Rittman, El Paso Water Supply, 1; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 5; Sanborn-Perris Map Company, *El Paso* (1893), 1–2.

²¹ Sanborn-Perris Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, including Juarez, Mexico* (New York: Sanborn-Perris Map Company, 1898), 1–2.

²² Sanborn-Perris Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, El Paso County, Texas, and Juarez, Mexico* (New York: Sanborn-Perris Map Company, 1900), 1–2.

²³ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, El Paso County, Texas, [and] Juarez, Mexico* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1902), 1–2.

²⁴ Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 11.

²⁵ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 12; Wallace, *Water Out of the Desert*, 21.

²⁶ Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 12; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, El Paso County, Texas* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1905), 1.

²⁷ Conrey Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply: Problems and Solutions" (El Paso, master's thesis, History Department, Texas Western University, 1959), 2; Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 39–40; D. E. White, *Summary of Hydrologic Information in the El Paso, Texas, Area, with Emphasis on Ground Water Studies, 1903–1980* (El Paso: City of El Paso and Texas Department of Water Resources, 1983), 30.

²⁸ El Paso County Historical Society, Yesterday in El Paso; Leon C. Metz, *El Paso Chronicles: A Record of Historical Events in El Paso, Texas* (El Paso: Mangan Books, 1993), 140.

²⁹ Sanborn Map Company, Insurance Maps of El Paso (1905), 1, 15.

³⁰ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso* (1905), 1.

³¹ Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 11; Timmons, *El Paso*, 270–71; Wallace, *Water Out of the Desert*, 6.

³² Metz, *El Paso Chronicles*, 144.

³³ Metz, *El Paso Chronicles*, 146; Salveson, A History of the El Paso Water Works, 15.

³⁴ Metz, *El Paso Chronicles*, 157.

³⁵ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps [of] El Paso, Texas* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1908), 0a, 81.

³⁶ El Paso Public Schools, *El Paso City Government* (El Paso: El Paso Board of Education, 1969).

³⁷ Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply," 27.

³⁸ City of El Paso, *City Directory* (El Paso: Hudspeth Directory Company, 1930); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, El Paso County, Texas, 1930 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Floyd County, Iowa, 1880 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Grayson County, Texas, 1910 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database).

³⁹ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 12–13; Wallace, *Water Out of the Desert*, 22.

⁴⁰ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 40.

⁴¹ Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply," v; Joseph B. Lippincott, "Reports on El Paso Water System" (City of El Paso El Paso, City Water Board, September 1921; El Paso, City of El Paso, files of Eric Bangs), a.

⁴² Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply," 8; Lippincott, "Reports on El Paso Water System," h, i.
⁴³ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 81.

⁴⁴ Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply," 8; Classen, Physical and Legal Aspects; Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 81, 84, 87.

⁴⁵ Wallace, *Water Out of the Desert*, 14.

⁴⁶ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 87.

⁴⁷ Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply," 8, 9; Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 144.

⁴⁸ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 31.

⁴⁹ Lippincott, "Reports on El Paso Water System," p; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 2* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1927), 0b; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 1* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1908, corrected to 1948, reprinted 1949), 0a; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 1* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1908, corrected to 1950), 0b, 3; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 1* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1908, corrected to 1952), 77, 81, 85, 91, 98, 119, 124; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 2* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1927, corrected to 1950), 209–210; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 2* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1927, corrected to 1950), 209–210; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 2* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1927, corrected to 1950), 209–210; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 2* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1927, corrected to 1950), 209–210; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 2* (New York: Sanborn Map Company, 1927, corrected and reprinted to 1954), 209–210, 244.

⁵⁰ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 58; Sanborn Map Company, Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 2 (1927), 0b; Sanborn Map Company, Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1 (1908, corrected to 1948, reprinted 1949), 0a; Sanborn Map Company, Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1 (1908, corrected to 1950), 0b, 3; Sanborn Map Company, Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 2 (1927, corrected and reprinted to 1954), 209–210, 244.

⁵¹ Wallace, Water Out of the Desert, 27.

⁵² Charles Bowman, Restlawn Memorial Park, El Paso County, Texas (available from http://ftp.rootsweb.ancestry.com/pub/usgenweb/tx/elpaso/cemeteries/restlawn/restlawn-c.txt, accessed May 10, 2007); Ashley G. Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings (El Paso, City of El Paso, Water Utilities, Public Service Board, 1937–1938).

⁵³ Bryson, "El Paso's Water Supply," 117; Brent Katauskas, mechanical engineer, interviewed by Stephanie Katauskas (Austin, Prewitt and Associates, Inc., July 2, 2007).

⁵⁴ Ashley Classen and Hilda Margaret Molesworth, Travis County, Marriage Records 90241, County Clerk's Office, Austin; Sonny Hall, El Paso County Births, 1944, Surnames Caro–Flore (available from http://files.usgwarchives.org/tx/elpaso/vitals/births, accessed August 27, 2008); Gene Phillips, El Paso County Births, 1938, Surnames Carrejo–Flores (available from http://files.usgwarchives.org/tx/elpaso/vitals/births accessed August 27, 2008); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Linn County, Kansas, 1910 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Linn County, Kansas, 1920 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Linn County, Kansas, 1920 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Linn County, Kansas, 1920 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database); U.S. Department of the Interior, Census Office, Travis County, Texas, 1930 manuscript population schedule (Heritage Quest[™] Online, subscription database).

⁵⁵ City of El Paso, City Directory (1936, 1937).

⁵⁶ City of El Paso, "Mayor and City Council Members of the City of El Paso, Texas, 1873–Present" (El Paso: City of El Paso, Department of Planning and Research, 2007); City of El Paso, *City Directory* (1943, 1944).

⁵⁷ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.

⁵⁸ Mary Ann Ander, Zig Zag Art Deco Style Public Utility Buildings in Tulsa, Oklahoma, National Register of Historic Places Nomination (Oklahoma City, Oklahoma Historical Society, 1984); Charlotte Benton, Tim Benton, and Ghislane Wood, eds., *Art Deco: 1910– 1939* (Boston: Bulfinch Press, 2003); Judith Singer Cohen, *Cowtown Moderne: Art Deco Architecture of Fort Worth, Texas* (College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 1988), 11; David Gebhard, *The National Trust Guide to Art Deco* (New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1996), 7; Diana Johnson and Phil Notarianni, Ogden Art Deco Buildings, National Register of Historic Places Nomination (Salt Lake City, Utah State Historic Preservation Office, 1983); Karen Anne Shopoff, "Pathways of Art Deco into Texas" (Austin, master's thesis, Department of Architecture, The University of Texas at Austin, 1998), 11–12.

⁵⁹ Shopoff, "Pathways of Art Deco into Texas," 14.

⁶⁰ Kittrell et al., *Historic Resources Studies*, 17.

⁶¹ David Gebhard, "Exotica Transplanted: The Pueblo Image Outside the Southwest," in *The Pueblo Revival Architecture of John Gaw Meem*, William E. Tydeman, ed. (Albuquerque: The Albuquerque Museum, City of Albuquerque and the Regents of the University of New Mexico, 1989), 25; Chris Wilson, *Facing Southwest: The Life and Houses of John Gaw Meem* (New York: W. W. Norton and Company, Inc., 2001), 20.

⁶² Shopoff, "Pathways of Art Deco into Texas," 14.

⁶³ Carla Breeze, American Art Deco: Modernistic Architecture and Regionalism (New York: W. W. Norton and Company, 2003), 182; Chris Wilson, The Myth of Santa Fe: Creating a Modern Regional Tradition (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1997), 182.

⁶⁴ Emily Browning Little, "Art Deco Architecture in Texas" (Austin, master's thesis, Department of Architecture, The University of Texas at Austin, 1979), 40.

⁶⁵ Breeze, American Art Deco, 182; Chris Wilson, The Myth of Santa Fe: Creating a Modern Regional Tradition (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1997), 274.

⁶⁶ James C. Massey and Shirley Maxwell, "American Houses, Spanish Styles," Old House Journal (September 2005); Virginia McAlester and Lee McAlester, A Field Guide to American Houses (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, Inc., original 1984, reprint 2000), 435.

⁶⁷ Wilson, The Myth of Santa Fe, 274.

⁶⁸ Carla Breeze, *Pueblo Deco* (New York: Rizzoli International Publications, 1990).

⁶⁹ Marcus Whiffen and Carla Breeze, *Pueblo Deco: The Art Deco Architecture of the Southwest* (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1984), 18–19.

⁷⁰ The following agencies were contacted for information on known extant examples of Pueblo Deco architecture: National Register of Historic Places of the National Park Service, Arizona State Parks, California Office of Historic Preservation, Colorado Historical Society, Nevada Historic Preservation Office, New Mexico Historic Preservation Division, Oklahoma Historical Society, Texas Historical Commission, and Utah State Historic Preservation Office.

⁷¹ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.

⁷² Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.

⁷³ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.

⁷⁴ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1* (1908, corrected to 1950), 0b.

⁷⁵ City of Sheboygan, Wisconsin, "Information Sheet: Sheybogan Water Utility" (http://ci.sheboygan.wi.us/WaterUtility/PDF/ReservoirInformationSheet.pdf, accessed June 29, 2007).

⁷⁶ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings; Tobin International, El Paso, Texas, aerial photograph (San Antonio, P2 Energy Solutions, 1942).

⁷⁷ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.

⁷⁸ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81; Tobin International, El Paso (1942); U.S. Department of Agriculture,

Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, El Paso County, aerial photograph, frame 105 (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1936).

⁷⁹ U.S. Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, El Paso County (1936).

⁸⁰ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps* of *El Paso*, *Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81; Tobin International, El Paso (1942).

⁸¹ White, Summary of Hydrologic Information, 30.

⁸² Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings; U.S. Department of Agriculture, National Agriculture Imagery Program, El Paso County, aerial photograph (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 2005).

⁸³ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 43; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81; Tobin International, El Paso (1942).

⁸⁴ Texas Department of Transportation, El Paso County, aerial photographs, frames 87, 68 (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1988); U.S. Department of Agriculture, National Agriculture Imagery Program, El Paso County (2005).

⁸⁵ Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 43.

⁸⁶ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings; Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 43; Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81.

⁸⁷ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81; U.S. Department of Agriculture, National Agriculture Imagery Program (2005); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, El Paso Quadrangle and Fort Bliss, Southeast Quadrangle, aerial photographs (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1995).

⁸⁸ Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81.

⁸⁹ Real Estate Center at Texas A&M University, "Urban Issues: Urban Roots," *Tierra Grande*, The Real Estate Center Journal (April 2002, publication 1555, available from http://recenter.tamu.edu/pdf/1555.pdf); Texas Department of Transportation, El Paso County, aerial photographs, frames 187, 11, 205 (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1974).

⁹⁰ Texas Department of Transportation, El Paso County (1988).

⁹¹ Classen, Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.

⁹² Texas State Highway Department, General Highway Map, Detail of Cities and Towns, El Paso County, Texas ([Austin]: Texas State Highway Department, in cooperation with the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Public Roads, original 1936, revised to February 1941); Texas State Highway Department, General Highway Map, El Paso County, Texas ([Austin]: Texas State Highway Department, in cooperation with the U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Public Roads, original 1956, revised to January 1961); Texas Department of Transportation, El Paso County (1974); Texas Department of Transportation, El Paso County (1988); Tobin International, El Paso (1942); U.S. Army Map Service, Corps of Engineers, Department of the Army, El Paso, Texas, aerial photograph, Sheet 4747 IV SW (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1947); U.S. Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, El Paso County (1936); U.S. Department of Agriculture, National Agriculture Imagery Program, El Paso County (2005); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, El Paso Quadrangle (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, 1908); Austin, Perry-Castañeda Library Map Collection, The University of Texas at Austin); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, Groundwater Resources of the El Paso Area, Texas (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Service, 1945); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, El Paso Quadrangle (n.p.: U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, 1983); Austin, Perry-Castañeda Library Map Collection, The University of Texas at Austin); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, El Paso Quadrangle (U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, 1987); Austin, Perry-Castañeda Library Map Collection, The University of Texas at Austin); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, Fort Bliss, Southeast Quadrangle (Reston, Virginia: U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, 1994); U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, El Paso Quadrangle (Reston, Virginia: U.S. Department of the Interior, U.S. Geological Survey, 1997).

LIST OF FIGURES

- 1. Site plan, ca. 1921
- 2. Sections and details of pump house, 1937
- 3. Front façade
- 4. Side façade
- 5. Side façade
- 6. Rear façade
- 7. Equipment
- 8. Settling basins
- 9. Settling basins
- 10. Reservoir
- 11. Aerial photograph, 1936
- 12. Aerial photograph, 1942
- 13. Site plan, ca. 1942
- 14. Site plan, 1952
- 15. Site plan, 2005

LIST OF PHOTOGRAPHS

- 1. South façade
- 2. Detail of south entrance
- 3. Detail of sign
- 4. Detail of windows and ceramic tile
- 5. Side façade
- 6. Side façade
- 7. Northeast oblique
- 8. Interior of view of south entrance
- 9. Interior view of windows and equipment
- 10. Interior view of north entrance
- 11. Settling basin
- 12. Settling basins
- 13. Settling basins and main building
- 14. Reservoir
- 15. Caretaker's house site



Figure 1. Site plan, ca. 1921. Excerpted from Lippincott, "Report on Available Water Supplies," 43.



Figure 2. Sections and details of pump house, 1937. Excerpted from Classen's Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.



Figure 3. Main (south) façade of the main building, camera facing northwest. Photograph by Lannie Ethridge Kittrell.



Figure 4. Side (west) façade of the main building, camera facing northeast. Photograph by Lannie Ethridge Kittrell.



Figure 5. Side (east) façade of the main building, camera facing southwest. Photograph by Stephanie Katauskas.



Figure 6. Rear (north) façade of the main building, camera facing southwest. Photograph by Lannie Ethridge Kittrell.

Photograph 1. South (front) façade of main building, camera facing north. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 2. Detail of south entrance, camera facing north. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 3. Detail of sign over south entrance, camera facing north. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 4. Detail of windows and ceramic tile on south façade, camera facing north. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Figure 13. Site plan, ca. 1942. Excerpted from Classen's Mesa Water Booster Station drawings.





Figure 14. Site plan, 1952. Excerpted from Sanborn Map Company, *Insurance Maps of El Paso, Texas, Volume 1A* (1908, corrected to 1952), 81.



Figure 15. Site plan, 2005. Courtesy of City of El Paso, Water Utilities, Public Service Board.

Photograph 13. Settling basins and main building, camera facing southwest. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 14. Reservoir, camera facing north. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 15. Caretaker's house site, camera facing southwest. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



ADDITIONAL SOURCES

Alexander, Robert E. Urban Development Manual for the City of El Paso. Los Angeles:
Robert E. Alexander and Associates, 1968.
Ansley, Mark, "Alphabet Agencies: FDR's Brainstorm," Available from
http://www.epcc.edu/ftp/Homes/monicaw/borderlands/12_alphabet_agencies.htm.
accessed June 29, 2007.
Antone, Evan Haywood. Portals at the Pass: El Paso Area Architecture to 1930. El Paso: El
Paso Chapter, American Institute of Architects, 1984.
Binion, Charles H. An Introduction to El Paso's Scenic and Historic Landmarks. El Paso:
Texas Western Press, 1970.
Calleros, Cleofas, and Marjorie F. Graham. <i>El Paso: Then and Now</i> . El Paso: American
Printing Company, 1954.
City of El Paso. El Paso Community Renewal Program: A Plan for Restoration and
Redevelopment. El Paso: City of El Paso, Department of Planning and Research, 1972.
El Paso Density: Housing and Population. El Paso: City of El Paso, Department of
Planning and Research, 1973.
El Paso's Forgotten Past: Historic Preservation. El Paso: City of El Paso,
Department of Planning and Research, 1977.
Fire Stations. Available from http://www.elpasotexas.gov/fire, accessed August 22,
2008.
El Paso, Texas, in the Land of Sunshine and Better Living. El Paso: Gateway Club,
a division of the Chamber of Commerce, 1932; El Paso, El Paso Library Border
Heritage Center.
El Paso: The Story of a City 1883–1910. El Paso: El Paso Printing Company, 1910;
El Paso, El Paso Library Border Heritage Center.
El Paso Architecture. El Paso: Women's Department, El Paso Chamber of
Commerce, 1943; El Paso, El Paso Library Border Heritage Center.
and El Paso Development Corporation. <i>El Paso Area Fact Book</i> . El Paso: El Paso
Chamber of Commerce, 1985–1986.
City of Lathrop, California, "Lathrop Water System." Available from
http://www.lathropgov.org/pwd/utilities/water.asp, accessed June 29, 2007.
City of Sheboygan. "Information Sheet." Available from http://ci.sheboygan.wi.us/
WaterUtility/PDF/ReservoirInformationSheet.pdf, accessed June 29, 2007.
Classen, Ashley. Letter to A. E. Wood, director of the Texas Planning Board. Austin, Texas
State Library and Archives, 1938.
Dase, Amy E. A Field Guide to Industrial Properties in Texas, Environmental Affairs
Division Historical Studies Report No. 2003-1, Texas Department of
Transportation. Austin: Prewitt and Associates, Inc., 2003.
Ellsworth, Sheila A., Susan I. Enscore, Patrick M. Nowlan, and Amy J. Woods. Fort Bliss
Main Post Historic District, National Register of Historic Places Nomination.
Austin, Texas Historical Commission, 1998.
El Paso Chamber of Commerce. Industrial and Commercial El Paso: The Border Metropolis.
El Paso: Chamber of Commerce, 1928; El Paso Library Border Heritage Center.

- Flory, Linda, and Carol Kennedy. Commercial Structures of Henry C. Trost, National Register of Historic Places Nomination Form. Austin, Texas Historical Commission, 1980.
- Harris, Linda G., Robert C. Czerniak, Richard A. Earl, and William J. Gribb. *Whose Water Is It, Anyway?* Las Cruces: Arroyo Press, 1990.
- Heck, Marlene Elizabeth, and Frances M. Lopez-Morillas, translator. *Proceedings: An Exploration of a Common Legacy: A Conference on Border Architecture*. Austin: Texas Historical Commission, 1978.
- Henry, Jay C. Architecture in Texas 1895–1945. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1993.
- Hoyt, Charles King. *Public, Municipal, and Community Buildings*. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1980.
- Hutchinson, William R. *Hueco Bolson Groundwater Conditions and Management in the El Paso Area*. El Paso Water Utility Hydrogeology Report 2004–01. Available from http://www.epwu.org/water/hueco_bolson.html, accessed June 21, 2007.
- Keating, Ann Durkin. Invisible Networks: Exploring the History of Local Utilities and Public Works. Malabar, Florida: Krieger Publishing Company, 1994.
- Liebson, Arthur H. "Oscar T. Bassett." *The Handbook of Texas Online*, accessed August 28, 2008.
- Lieggi, Louis, II, ed. *El Paso, Texas, Fire Department: A Pictorial History 1882–1994.* El Paso: Taylor Publishing Company, 1994.
- Mangan, Frank. El Paso in Pictures. El Paso: The Press, 1971.
- Maxwell, Lisa C. "George E. Kessler." *The Handbook of Texas Online*, accessed June 21, 2007.
- Metz, Leon C. *City at the Pass: An Illustrated History of El Paso*. Woodland Hills, California: Windsor Publications, Inc., 1980.
- Pate, Ronald E., and Debra K. Pate. Rio Grande Avenue Historic District, National Register of Historic Places Nomination Form. Austin, Texas Historical Commission, 1999.
- Robinson, Willard B. The People's Architecture: Texas Courthouses, Jails, and Municipal Buildings. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1983.
- Sarber, Mary A. "Charles Henry Trost." *The Handbook of Texas Online*, accessed April 20, 2007.
- Short, C. W., and R. Stanley Brown. Public Buildings: A Survey of Architecture of Projects Constructed by Federal and Other Governmental Bodies Between the Years 1933 and 1939. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office for the Public Works Administration, 1939; Austin, Austin History Center.
- Sturtevant, Mark A. Omohundro. Waterworks System, National Register of Historic Places Nomination. Nashville, Tennessee Historical Commission, 1987.
- Texas Historical Commission. El Paso County Water Improvement District No. 1, National Register of Historic Places Nomination. Austin, Texas Historical Commission, 1997.
- Vinson, Sam Cecil. "Basic Water Works Operators Manual, Volume 1 and 2." Austin, master's thesis, Department of Engineering, The University of Texas at Austin, 1980.
- Worthington, Patricia Haesly, Curator, El Paso County Historical Society. Interview by Stephanie Katauskas. Austin, Prewitt and Associates, Inc., May 11, 2007.



Figure 7. Equipment inside the main building. Photograph by Stephanie Katauskas.

Figure 8. West-most settling basin in foreground, east-most settling basin at right, camera facing north. Photograph by Summer Chandler.





Figure 9. Rear (north) of settling basins, camera facing east. Photograph by Summer Chandler.



Figure 7. Equipment inside the main building. Photograph by Stephanie Katauskas.

Figure 8. West-most settling basin in foreground, east-most settling basin at right, camera facing north. Photograph by Summer Chandler.









Figure 10. Reservoir, camera facing northeast. Photograph by Summer Chandler.

Figure 11. Aerial photograph, 1936. Excerpted from U.S. Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, El Paso County, aerial photograph, frame 105 (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1936).



Figure 11. Aerial photograph, 1936. Excerpted from U.S. Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, El Paso County, aerial photograph, frame 105 (Austin, Texas Natural Resources Information System, 1936).



Figure 12. Aerial photograph, 1942. Excerpted from Tobin International, El Paso, Texas, aerial photograph (San Antonio, P2 Energy Solutions, 1942).



Photograph 9. Interior view of windows and equipment, camera facing southwest. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 10. Interior view of north entrance, camera facing north. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 5. East façade, camera facing west. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 6. West façade, camera facing east. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.





Photograph 7. Northeast oblique, camera facing southwest. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.



Photograph 8. Interior of view of south entrance, camera facing south. Photograph by H. Gregory Quinn.